Sarkozy back in political
activity and Beefing up the
bonapartism! Warning of a
real danger! by Balazs Nagy
Not long ago, Nicolas Sarkozy was unceremoniously bundled out
of office. Now he’s back on TV in all his pomp and glory.
France’s second channel (chaine 2) is supposed to be a public
enterprise run by the state, or successive governments, but in
any case at taxpayers’ expense. Now it gives Sarkozy the red
carpet treatment. The way they transformed him from a
duplicitous agent of the bourgeoisie into a messianic
liberator was amazing and shockingly servile. One faithful
retainer, Yves Jégo, was moved to comment in astonishment, and
with some justice: “It can’t be right to give 45 minutes on a
current affairs TV show to a Presidential contender” (Le
Monde, 23 September 2014).
Now, it was Sarkozy who appointed the boss of this channel,
and the current President, Hollande, was daft enough to keep
him in the job. This man virtually prostrated himself in front
of Sarkozy, and the simpering nonentity who conducted the
interview like a willing stooge more or less got down on all
fours. It may not make much sense, but that’s the way things
go in this general political climate.
Trials and tribulations of post-war Bonapartism in France
The government of the so-called Socialist Party and its
associates ̶ what a lot of people still call “the Left”, is
visibly on its last legs. It is too closely tied to moribund
capitalism, too definitively compromised in the twilit
decadence which drags all down in its gloomy wake.
But, debilitated as it is by this decline, the bourgeoisie
still has to do something about the fact that its social-

democratic servant is bankrupt and too weak now to face the
growing perils. This is what explains the growing strength of
fascist organisations and the disproportionate extension of
their influence right across the old capitalist countries. But
Trotsky warned that between social democracy and fascism there
is a whole spectrum of intermediate regimes which the
bourgeoisie can use to replace their failed social-democratic
business managers without going straight over to fascism, with
all the burdens and risks that brings. Fascism is an option
they keep on a back burner, ready for use as a last resort,
but at the moment they are hoping to get by without it,
especially since the memory of the traumas it inflicted is
still very much alive. But, above all, the ruling class lives
in hope that the virtual vivisection that has been performed
on the world working class means they can take refuge in less
rigid intermediate regimes which might avoid the brutal shock
of fascism. (Indeed, the changes the working class has
undergone, the way it has been scattered and physically
weakened, and its theoretical and political arms changed and
perverted, plus a series of retreats and serious defeats, have
disarmed the working class and considerably weakened it in
action.)
Under these conditions the capitalists think that, for the
moment, a bonapartist regime is the most appropriate political
form in which they can secure their position. But even in
modern France such a political system is nothing new. The
French bourgeoisie originally created this type of regime.
They have often had to face bold challenges to their power,
and are all the more inclined to rely on this particular
crutch because it can easily be used as a massive club. But
the bourgeoisie had no easy job trying to dust it off after
World War II. De Gaulle had everything it takes to do the job
and solidly established the Fifth Republic as the prototype of
modern-day bonapartism, but in the end even he got the boot in
the aftermath of the powerful 1968 general strike. While he
himself paid the price for trying capital’s strong-arm tactics

on the working class, the Fifth Republic itself survived the
onslaught of the oppressed thanks to the connivance of
Stalinists and reformists.
You don’t need to look very hard at France’s political history
since De Gaulle’s humiliating fall from grace to see that
French bonapartism, in the shape of the Fifth Republic, has
followed a particularly chequered and contradictory path. None
of the heirs to the Fifth Republic’s bonapartist institutions
has had anything like what De Gaulle had in terms of means,
inclination and courage to destroy working-class gains in an
open frontal assault. Every single one of them, without
exception, has been steeped in the tepid pseudo-democracy of
the Fourth Republic, imbued with the long tradition of flabby
pacifism, compromise and unprincipled shilly-shallying as a
way of evading or bypassing conflicts and difficulties. The
majority of them are impregnated to the very marrow of their
bones in the spirit of this bourgeois democracy, whose pillar
and vital principle is precisely the class collaboration
guaranteed by opportunist workers’ leaders.
But above all they were terrified by very lively recollections
of the 1968 general strike, especially since, as irremediably
civilian bourgeois, their links with the armed forces have
been ad hoc and ambiguous. Mitterrand and later others went on
the attack, directly and across the board, on the gains
working people have made, but it was under the influence of
the general international turn to so-called neo-liberal
policies, and it was done tangentially and with many
reservations and in the shape of a sustained war of attrition.
While what they did was already unbearable for the working
class, it has still not been enough to satisfy the
bourgeoisie.
So the reason why today’s bourgeois politicians and ideologues
bitterly reproach their predecessors for not thoroughly
dismantling all the working class’s previous achievements and
taming that class is explained by the figures who embodied the

Fifth Republic after De Gaulle. All his Presidential
successors have liked to dress in the bonapartist lion’s
clothes, but have turned out to be pretty toothless in
practice, even though they were quite prepared to get their
claws into working people.
Hollande’s political incoherence makes him look like a
marionette with its strings cut
None of the civilian bonapartist Presidents of France have had
what it takes to carry out the mission conferred on them by
virtue of their office, but the last in line, Hollande has
without doubt been the least competent for the job. Of course,
his limited abilities, narrow mind-set and penchant for
double-talk all mean he finds it hard to take the job on
properly, but he is no more stupid or short-sighted than any
of the others. Events have gone completely over his head
because, as head of the Fifth Republic he has had to strain
every nerve to reconcile the policy of class collaboration
(normal in bourgeois democracy) with that of open
confrontation between the classes (function of the Fifth
Republic). And all the while, the stagnation of capitalism in
its twilight prevents him from granting any concessions and
insistently demands confrontation with the working class.
And so the wider conflict between these two choices faced by
the bourgeoisie nowadays is concentrated in the person and
policies of François Hollande. The outcome is the way real
concessions are turned into broken promises in a series of
pseudo-reforms on the one hand, and on the other the harsh
daily reality of blows struck against working people, but
which the bourgeoisie do not think are harsh enough. Hence the
image presented of a government hanging in mid-air and pushed
about by whatever wind is blowing at any particular time, as
well as an irresistible sense of things finally falling apart.
When you look at the awful state social democracy’s doctrine
is in, what is most astonishing is that Hollande cannot

somehow shake it off. Where he should give up on trying to
square the circle between two bourgeois lines, one of which,
class-collaboration, has already lost the battle to contain
and calm class conflict, he has merely tried to alter the form
within which he attempted to reconcile them. He did this by
delegating a big part of his bonapartist task to that
Socialist Party mini-Napoleon, Manuel Valls, a man whose own
natural inclinations have already converted him from a
shamefaced social democrat into a pocket Bonaparte. But
despite what a lot of activists on the so-called far left
expected, the obviously lame form of bonapartism affected by
the Socialist Party only served to intensify the obvious signs
that the party itself is falling apart, testimony to the
insurmountable difficulties involved in turning this party
into a pliable instrument for a reinforced bonapartism without
major internal shocks and crises. Every attempt along those
lines will just drag it closer to ultimate decay.
This historic collapse of social democracy, which expresses
both the increasing severity of capitalism’s crisis and the
bankruptcy of one of the counter-measures the bourgeoisie
relied on, also gives Sarkozy a second chance. This simple
fact exposes Hollande and co.’s social democracy as the
midwife of fascism or, more likely, a more homogenous and
resolute form of bonapartism.
Sarkozy’s bid to be iron-fisted Bonaparte.
Sarkozy did not beat around the bush. He announced straight
off that he was back on the scene as a serious candidate for
the role of unbending Bonaparte saviour. He presented his
political re-appearance as dispassionate obedience to the
requirements of the situation, renouncing any personal
ambition and explaining that he was responding to a higher,
nay divine, call to help our suffering world. This marked
reference to some quasi-mystical obligation as justification
for his re-entry into politics and the clear-cut aspiration to
be a supreme saviour are sure signs of a would-be Bonaparte.

The odd journalist has noticed Sarkozy’s occasional
bonapartist tendencies, but none have pointed out that this
re-appearance basically means he intends to set up a
consistent and decisive bonapartist dictatorship.
Sarkozy’s declared political project also exhibits all other
elements of that sort of bonapartism. All the main ingredients
of a pure and harsh bonapartism are present, alongside the
insistent and repeated evocation of a supreme call to duty on
the part of some divine providence.
First of all comes the claim to be acting for the benefit of
society as a whole, above classes. Obviously he could not use
the word “class” because he has banished it from his
vocabulary, but he explicitly stated he wanted to abolish
party differences as outdated leftovers and unite everybody
behind his flag.
A whole raft of proposals accompanied and filled out this
decision to jump over whatever democratic constraints the
bourgeoisie itself has been forced to impose on society in
order to channel class contradictions. And, in line with his
wish to banish differences between parties, Sarkozy again
spoke out against organisations which come between the various
classes and the authorities, above all independent trades
unions. Moreover, as a consistent bonapartist, he was for
regular referendums where class votes are short-circuited by
plebiscitary consultations with the “whole of society”.
Needless to say, two essential ingredients of properlyestablished bonapartism were not omitted from his political
plans. One is the intensification of overt nationalism, which
Sarkozy expressed in his plan to end the Schengen Agreement
guaranteeing free movement around the European Union. The
other is his decision to establish a political apparatus in
the exclusive service of his bonapartism by radically
transforming the Union for a Popular Movement (UMP) into a
homogenous and docile body under his personal control.

And this last point raises the important question: Will this
clearly-formulated plan for an integrated, coherent, vigorous
and determined bonapartism actually get the upper hand? To
answer that, we need to look above all at the working people
who are immediately threatened and targeted by this plan.
Workers disarmed in the face of this bourgeois dictatorship
Problems like this usually go straight over the heads of
revolutionary and socialist organisations ̶ because of their
formalist and sectarian leaderships. To tell the truth, both
their revolution and their socialism are no more than vague
references to a rosy future; consequently they are quite
separate from their day-to-day preoccupations and practical
activities. That’s why they see very little importance, or
none at all, in the political and tactical changes the
bourgeoisie introduce in the political form in which they try
rescue their system as the crisis worsens. Even if some of
them do draw attention to the danger of bonapartism, as the
Lambertist organisation did over De Gaulle’s accession, their
politics have never gone beyond defending traditional
bourgeois democracy. So their day-by-day struggle has been
limited by that framework and their commitment to socialism
remained at the level of propaganda ̶ necessary, obviously,
but restricted to the realm of ideas. Later they supported
Mitterrand against De Gaulle’s bonapartism in the name of this
democracy. But as we know and Hollande has proved most
recently, this democracy is no more than the antechamber to
fascism or, specifically, bonapartism.
Whether or not these organisations actually mention
bonapartism today, their slogans in general do not go beyond
defending democracy as a whole against the attacks upon it.
But the fact that the bourgeoisie is going over to
bonapartism, even in a form masked and softened by an remnants
of democracy like the Fifth Republic, means that this system
is at already at a complete dead-end. So the concrete threat
to toughen up the current “soft” bonapartism makes it even

more vitally urgent to apply a bold and appropriate programme
which can open up a practical and concrete path to socialism.
Sarkozy taking the field to stiffen and toughen up the regime
is a signal, a warning of the need to formulate such a
programme for a socialist alternative publicly and put it into
action. It is a challenge, a veritable tocsin calling all
Marxists to reply in one voice, despite and independently of
whether they belong to separate organisations, overcoming
their divisions and clarifying what this alternative means
theoretically and practically.
The Left Front has virtually ceased to exist
Sadly, the Front de Gauche (Left Front) stands out for its
complete absence from this particularly agitated political
situation. What forces it had have already been dissipated by
a succession of defeats in recent (municipal and European)
elections, just when violent political crises have shaken the
supposedly-socialist Parti Socialiste (but also the bourgeois
UMP), exposing their internal contradictions and driving
forward their decomposition (or explosion). The Left Front’s
main components, the Parti de Gauche (Left Party) and Parti
Communiste (Communist Party) are following different political
trajectories corresponding to each one’s specific character.
Representing a petty-bourgeois layer of a workers’ aristocracy
ensconced in local government and the trade union leaderships,
the Communist Party is throwing itself into variouslyconfigured alliances, above all involving Hollande’s
disappointed elected representatives and officials. The aim of
these parliamentary-style manoeuvres is to re-establish good
old bourgeois democracy with “fair” class collaboration using
the well-known political method of the popular front. And this
at the very moment when the great majority of the bourgeoisie,
in its insurmountable torments, has gone far beyond this
stage, which is both outmoded and tailor-made to shore up its
power. Now this reactionary orientation on the CP’s part is
dangerous because, outdated though it is, it can still mislead

workers (as it did in the past) and channel their anger into
an obvious setback. The CP may have willy-nilly had to abjure
Stalin, but it would be a serious mistake to ignore that they
have not got over their Stalinist conceptions.
The Left Party, meanwhile has been disappointed by its
(predictably) poor election results and seems to have backed
out of political life completely, just when politics have got
agitated and offer a fertile field for determined intervention
by an organisation of workers. The party needs some
inspiration to lift it from the demoralisation its defeats
have caused, but they seem to be intimidated by how harshly
reality has treated their rather broadly-drawn and
inconsistent policies, and they have retreated into fantasy.
Instead of a political programme, they have put forward a
propagandist project for a Sixth Republic. But this demand has
turned up all on its own, lacking both a head and a tail and
completely detached from the concrete reality of struggles,
about as appropriate in time and place as an ashtray on a
motorcycle.
This demand is quite unexpected because it is on its own and,
as it were, asexual. Nevertheless, at first sight it seems to
be opposed both to Hollande’s bastardised Fifth Republic and
Sarkozy’s project of consolidating this regime by reinforcing
and accentuating its bonapartism. But if you look past the
sentiments which animate it to what it concretely means as a
demand, it turns out that this opposition is an illusory
appearance, a mirage, and it does not really conflict with
them at all. This Sixth Republic is not solidly located in a
concrete programme for changing the whole of society; indeed,
Melanchon scrupulously avoids any attempt to describe such a
republic, so the vacuous nature of the project inevitably
exposes it as an attempt to re-establish the old Fourth
Republic. No amount of goodwill can change what this slogan
ineluctably means. If it remains as it stands, this policy is
condemned to rapid failure in this time of ever-intensifying

class struggle.
(One cannot here pass over in silence Jean-Luc Melanchon’s
recent book: L’Ere du Peuple [The Age of the People] which
marks a new stage in his theoretical and political regression.
This is exposed by his explicit shift from being a declared
representative of working people to the retrograde and
dangerous mythology that exalts the people in general. At the
same time he achieves a parallel conversion to a sort of
visceral environmentalism, that petit-bourgeois substitute for
social struggles and lifebelt for capital. A fuller
examination would exceed the scope of this article, but in
view of its significance it will be undertaken shortly).
For all that, it would be a premature to reject the Left Party
out of hand as a definitively lost cause where working people
are concerned. Indeed, it is hard to believe that all its
members and activists will blindly follow that sort of
renunciation of the class struggle. It will take an internal
struggle to decide the organisation’s fate. But in the
meantime this party, for now, like all the other far-left
organisations, has shut itself out of the current political
struggle in which the immediate stakes are capital’s desire to
reinforce its power using consistent bonapartism. The Left
Party’s general and summary denunciations of capitalism and/or
its Fifth Republic are certainly not enough to make good the
glaring shortcomings in their activity.
So an initial response to the question posed above, about
whether Sarkozy’s bonapartist project can succeed, is this:
given the congenital and worsening maladies besetting the
political organisations currently available to workers, as
summarised above, they are hardly well-placed to prevent this
big political shift, unless, of course, there is some
unexpected outburst. So the answer depends on the outcome of
the internal struggle currently underway between different
political segments of the bourgeoisie distributed around the
various bourgeois political parties (UMP, centrists, Front

National, as well as the Socialist Party). They are in any
case (with the temporary exception of the FN) ravaged by
struggles between various factions precisely around problems
relating to the profound need to transform the bourgeoisie’s
regime of political governance.
Bourgeois parties’ deepening internal crises and conflicts
A relatively strong element in the UMP (to whom the various
centrist circles can be added) is lining up behind so-called
moderate leaders such as Alain Juppé or François Fillon, who
express and represent a wing of the bourgeoisie. This element
is still attached to the very relative tranquillity of
bourgeois democracy based on class collaboration and is
alarmed by the uncertainties of a open, brutal social
confrontation and the unforeseeable consequences of a fascist
or even just a clearly more authoritarian regime. But their
weakness from the point of view of the bourgeoisie arises from
the situation itself, which is more and more conflictual and
intolerant of any such compromise, and which they are no more
fit to deal with than the Socialist Party is.
This segment of the political bourgeoisie is on the one hand
taken aback by capital’s need to beef up its power (which
means they are impotent in the face of fascism) and on the
other disarmed when it comes to breaking the resistance of
working people (in particular by smashing the unions). It is
true their leaders try to outdo one another in demanding even
greater social destruction on their patrons’ behalf than that
announced and promised by Sarkozy, but this changes nothing
fundamental in their positon.
This is why, in order to remain in that body and/or advance
their careers, more and more UMP leaders are rallying around
Sarkozy, sometimes unexpectedly (Raffarin, De Villepin,
Wauquiez, etc.). They are following or expressing the clear
majority of the right both inside and outside the UMP who are
massively opting for the tough solution to the crisis.

Analysis of the forces at work thus points to Sarkozy as the
probable victor in a political competition already underway to
provide weakening capitalism with a tougher and more stable
government more able to bring it the support it needs.
But life is much richer and more varied than even the best
analysis, based as it must be on the available data.
Imponderables arising from the multiplicity of human
activities could shift and change the picture. However, such
activities themselves do not fall from the skies, since they
are already rooted in objective facts. We can point to some of
them, even if it is impossible to predict precisely what the
future will bring.
For a start, even if the bourgeoisie would like for the moment
to avoid and spare itself the extra expenses (economic, social
and political) incidental to fascism, and would be content
just to toughen up its bonapartist regime, it is possible that
their calculations could be upset by various factors within
even their own ranks which might help the Front National to
come to power.
It is also possible that the break-up and decomposition
underway in the Socialist Party will provide another candidate
for the role of Bonaparte in the person of Manuel Valls,
politically converted and personally completely up for this
job.
And who can tell with any certainty what the outcome of the
various judicial inquiries underway, all threatening Sarkozy,
will be. There is not adequate space here to describe in
detail how widespread all the corruption among politicians is
and explain what it means, nor how lenient bourgeois courts
can be where politicians are concerned. However, it is not
entirely out of the question that Sarkozy will be found
guilty. That would smooth the path for another UMP candidate,
or maybe someone from the Front National. In any case, the
victor would be the one who offers the strongest guarantees to

the bourgeoisie that he or she will tie working people down
hand and foot and destroy the gains they have made in order to
rescue exhausted capitalism in its death agony.
For the working-class solution!
Finally, and for that very reason, it is also possible that
the masses of working people, including some of their
political organisations, will rise in salutary fashion and
come on the stage to overturn these machinations and change
the situation from top to bottom. That will be much more
likely if the activists in these organisations get involved in
a decisive and unified struggle for the resolute defence of
working people against the bourgeoisie’s many-sided attacks;
that would really lay the basis for a rising of that sort,
which would be concentrated, and increasingly confirmed, in
the struggle between the intensified attacks and resistance on
the part of trade unions. Hence the vital importance of
working flat out to link these organisations to the workers’
unions and the struggles they are involved in. In any case,
such a link is a major requirement of Marxism, as well as a
precise measure of all these organisations’ real relationship
to this revolutionary theory.
This theory clearly states that they have a duty, and one
moreover, which the social context itself urgently requires,
to offer a way out, a political programme for this resistance
by the trade unions, and to organise to get it successfully on
the road. The main axis of this policy necessarily must be to
bring the unions to a break with the deceptive conception and
rotten practice which demeans them to the level of “social
partners” with the bourgeoisie. And at the same time bring
them back onto the path of struggle for the emancipation of
the working class. In the absence of such an opening, embodied
in everyday practice, those organisations which claim to stand
for working people and the revolution will fail in their
elementary duty and, like a blunt and rusty knife, end up at
the rubbish dump. That is the decisive choice today.
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